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 Western Cape Street Children’s Forum
MINUTES OF THE WCSCF 
Monthly Meeting, with Robert MacDonald
 

Wednesday, 16th September: 10 – 12h00 

@ CT Multi Service Centre, Pickwick Street
 1. ATTENDANCE:  
Robert MacDonald (HOD DSD Western Cape), Pam Jackson (OnsPlek), Pat Eddy and Mark Williams (CCID Social Development), Isabell Swarts (Badisa), Dawie Marais (CT Multi Service Centre), Stacey Lamore (Living Hope), Wilma Piek (VRCID), Charmaine Germishuys (Homestead), Gerrie Smit (New Life Projects), Bobby Chetty (PAL), Dick Smith (DSD Metro North), Zayile Africa-Sauls and Vijen Rugbeer (DSD CTLO), Nozipho Tshabalala (DSD Langa), Khulukazi Zimba (DSD Metro North), Thembinkosi Kopele (Kraaifontein DSD), Caretha Randall (Badisa), Crystal Fielding (Durbanville Kinderhuis), Brian America (Village Care Centre), Herman Smit (CAP Swellendam), Marion Thomas (Kalk Bay/St James SRA), Lucky Kgoadi (DSD Milnerton), Wendy Bosse and Delicia Williams (Olympians), Fransisco Cornelias (Leliebloem House), Pamela Venter, Denise Cronje and Charlene Renken (Kraaifontein Patrols), Sophia Zittel (Ithemba Labantu Philippi), Thulani Stemele (Al Noor CYCC), Michaela Ruppert, Farlane Nkama and Webster (Percy Bartley House), Izelle du Pisanie (Yabonga), Lionel Klassen (Durbanville Catholic Church), Jaylene Jemane (CoCT GD ECD), Sara Hansen Melhuis (Homestead), Lesley Ashton (Tygerberg Cluster CPF), Lucinda Valentine (WCSCF) and Janice Sparg (WCSCF).
 2. WELCOME and APOLOGIES: Pam opened the meeting welcomed all.  The minutes of the previous meeting were proposed by Pam and accepted by Pat Eddy.  
APOLOGIES were received from:  
Stacey Doorley-Jones (2nd Chance), Gerrit Laning (Vision Afrika), Coleen Petersen (TLC Tableview), Abdul Kerbelker, Theo Ahrends and Karen Bailey (CIDC), Jean Bestbier-Bloch (Imbali WC), Sunette de Flamingh and Quentin Witton (Montrose), Leon Brynard (BBID), Cassie van Zyl (VCID), Norbert Furnon Roberts (Central CPF), Wendy Abrahams (Heaven’s Nest), Dean Ramjoomia (CCID), Gavin Barkley and Andrea Castle (DSD CTLO).
Introductions were made around the room, so that Robert could know who he was talking to.
Thanks were made to the CT Multi Service Centre for providing the venue for the meeting.
 3. GUEST SPEAKER:  ROBERT MACDONALD
Robert MacDonald was welcomed and thanked for coming to the WCSCF Meeting.  Robert mentioned that he preferred not to give a formal presentation, but wanted rather to allow for engagement and dialogue around the issues.  He invited the group ask questions and we could go deeper as required.
Janice has been gathering queries, questions and concerns over the last few months that the sector had for Robert.  These questions were sent to Robert MacDonald in preparation for this meeting, and follow with a summary of his responses. 
Janice expressed “Thanks” to Robert for instituting a Standardized Intake Point for Street Children.  It was felt that the SOP has made a big difference to the process of assisting children on the street to care and protection.; that it was a good idea and a necessary step.

Questions:

1. What is the plan for the children after they have been in the secure care facility (Lindelani or other CYCC)?  Especially the ‘hardened’ children in whose cases family reunification is not likely to be effective and for whom 3 months is not sufficient to stablize them?

Our plan (last year) was for the child to go to the Homestead CYCC in Khayelitsha, and that the CYCW from Homestead would begin to build a relationship with the child while they are still in the Secure Care Facility, so as to smooth their transition into a less secure facility.  What other plans are being considered ahead of time, knowing the situation of their families?

Robert responded that the approach is taken is as far as possible to stick to legislation, treating a ‘street’ child as any other child in some ways.   “Street child’ are those contemplated in Section 156.1 

“If a children’s court finds that a child is in need of care and protection then court make an order which is in the best interests of the child, which may be or include an order – 

(h) that the child be placed in a CYCC selected in terms of section 158 which provides a secure care programme suited to the needs of the child, if the court finds 

(i) that the parent or caregiver cannot control the child; …

So we bring them into a secure care facility if that is what the Court deems necessary and deal with them on a case by case basis.  No one size fits all approach / no separate plan for street children.   Some children may be reunified with their families, some may remain in the care of the state until they are adults if appropriate, as with other children with behavioural difficulties.  Gang-affiliated children are often the most difficult.  Not going to be delusional about what can be achieved – some respond well, some don’t.  
He said that they as a Department are looking at NGO’s taking on  “high risk” “secure care” facilities in the future that because it is seen too high risk, the state has taken on the role.  He sees that relevant facilities are under great pressure.  He sees the need for much development in this area.  

In answer to the query of Lindelani’s strict 3 month stay limit, and whether a child will be allowed to stay longer at Lindelani if their case merits it, he said “definitely”.  “They have to meet the child where the child is at.  We can’t have a ‘one size fits all’ approach.”
He said that it has been a tough startup for the Department and he can see why the Dept has been reluctant to tackle the issue of street children, as the facilities are already quite heavily subscribed.  It puts a lot of pressure on the staff and the space available int eh facilities. 

Robert stated that the Department is currently busy with the budgetary process and planning to be able to adequately resource the centres.  He said they cannot meet the demand easily, but it is an ongoing plan.  Placing the children at Lindelani has put a lot of strain on the system, but they knew it was a non-negotiable – they had to take the children in.  The plan is that the children do not accrue in Lindelani only, but that they get them to other centres, as Lindelani is now overcrowded.  Three months at Lindelani is an interim, practical issue.

Feedback regarding the ‘success’ of the SOP for the street children specifically was requested.  This information is not presently available, but would naturally be of great interest to our sector.  
Robert said we could work with him to assess the process.

Pat:  How much work is being done with the families of the children who are on file, to increase the potential success of ?
Robert spoke about the “Reintegration Model” that is generally applied by Social Workers, who often err on the side of ‘family reunification’.   Social workers are supposed to have a family reunification processes, but in practice, the success rate is not high, it does not work as it is so complicated and is not likely to be effective, especially in the case of a street child.  The number of cases where the Social workers get to do this in a sustained fashion is not high.  Only pockets of excellence.  Robert said it was important that his Social Workers always err on the side of ‘stability’ for the child.
Robert said the reality is that some of these children are going to be in the system until they are adults.
2. Consultation and Collaboration.  The process seems to have bypassed CYCC’s registered to work with street children -  All street children have to go through Lindelani, which is not a Centre specifically experienced to deal with ‘street children’ (which from experience is necessary experience to have).  

The recent approach of Central Admissions in the child care sector seems to be not taking the specific expertise of the existing ‘street children’ organisations.  Is there still a place for these existing organisations? 

A concern of the Street Children’s Forum is that your recent (SOP) process seems to have disregarded the ‘experts in the field’ in the street children’s sector.  There are people who have been in the sector for 20-30 years, who have faithfully done their work with vulnerable children despite years of little support or responsibility taken by regional offices/designated DSD Social Workers.    The forum values Collaboration as a route to effective integration and coordination of the approach to street children.  Any comments?

Robert said that the current situation with the children on the street in many areas was a crisis that needed to be addressed and the SOP was the necessary action he took to make sure that his Department (including designated NGOs’) came to the party (“do what they get paid to do”).   He said his job is to make sure the department is doing its bit.  “You guys were already coming to the party.”  He saw that some offices in the department were doing great, but there were some offices were showing reluctance to deal with the street children.   There seemed to be some uncertainty, confusion and fear in the department, so he clarified their role, giving a clear set of standards that could be used by them.   The SOP was never aimed at ruling out other stakeholders.  They definitely want to use their expertise and resources.     
The SOP that has been developed is always open to development and improvement, but we had to get something down.  So look at it as a draft one - not cast in stone.

It was discussed in the meeting that the SOP was also perhaps a response to the smaller groups of ‘hardened kids’, and that perhaps placing for all ‘street children’ in a secure care facility is a bit of an overkill, but that this is something that can be discussed through an ongoing collaborative relationship that springs from this new and welcome active involvement of the department.

Pam:  Is the idea that Lindelani takes the child initially, for a few days or maybe two weeks, and then an understanding that the child could be referred to an OnsPlek or Multi Service Centre?
The state has a statutory responsibility to know what is going on with the children and keep a hand on it and look after them properly.   The Central Point at Lindelani was set up as a purely logistical consideration, due to the chaos that existed in the system to make sure that we got organized quickly.   
Central admissions for secure care facilities has been going for about 3 years already to ensure that we are able to track the children in our care.  When the function of childcare was spread between DSD and Education, in the form of reform schools, there was a large absconding rate with no one tracing where they’d gone.  He mentioned the recent ruling to keep the Ottery School open, which they are appealing, as they are nowhere near the standard that they should be with up to 20 untraced abscondments at a time.  When one child absconds, it needs to be reported to DSDS and all roleplayers (SAPS, etc) need  to be made aware so that the child can be traced.
Lindelani was set up as the initial point as the first stage of ‘management’  to ensure that all the children in the system are accounted for, but other ‘points’ can be designated at relevant  NGO’s as well.  They should not be stuck in one place, for instance should be near to their families, and should also be in the facility that is most appropriate to their needs.
Lindelani is also required to accept the children after hours (on a Form 36, through SAPS) if there has been no time during office hours to make the placement.  Ideally though, the child should come in with a referring Social Worker who will manage the case, arrange an appropriate placement, get a Court hearing, etc.  
If an appropriate facility/programme is not found for the child who has been temporarily placed at Lindelani, then the cases should be escalated to Robert MacDonald.  The child should not just be released back to the family / street.   Social Workers are sometimes overly cautious, so as not to get in trouble, sticking to the letter of the law, instead of following the best interests of the child.
Robert said that it was clear that Departmental Social Workers were not perceiving street children as “Children in need of care and protection”.  The SOP was a way of showing that they did not have an option, of pointing out very clearly their responsibility, as well as giving them confidence to do what they should be doing.  
Robert said roleplayers should contact him if there is any trouble with facilities or designated Social Workers related to this process, so that he can try and sort it out.
The Department would prefer the street children to go to the Central intake point, but NGO’s can still follow their own processes and people are still free to directly contact the Centres, such as Ons Plek, if they can see that the child is not a candidate for a secure care facility.  But referral is the Magistrates decision, not the Social Workers. Designated Social Workers are obligated to follow the SOP however. The SOP is not a law, just an available resource to be used to ensure that a child can be removed to a place of safety asap.  The primary purpose is to get that child into care and protection and removed from harm.  But the aim of the Central Intake Point is a temporary, short term placement, before being referred to a Centre suitable to their specific needs.
Relating to areas further afield:    The SOP is designed for the Metro at this point.  Robert acknowledged that outlying areas (such as Swellendam) is a big problem.  They are too far away for Lindelani to apply.   They also had a problem in Oudsthoorn.  Outeniqua is being equipped to assist as well.   He said had no quick solution for this.  It is a lot to ask Safety Parents to take on a street wise child.  It is better to look at what is available in the NGO sector.  
3. What is a secure care facility?
Important to acknowledge a global trend away from facility based care and the institutionalization of children.  Not good to warehouse children. Secure care is based on the Children’s Act in section 156 (h) which states they are facilities run to cater for children:

(i) with severe behavioural difficulties, 

(ii) with criminal tendencies or who have been in conflict with the law,

(iii) awaiting trial,

(iv) who have been sentenced in terms of the Child Justice Act.

The Children’s Act is not specifically clear in the details distinguishing a secure care facility.  It needs to be more developed (which is why we have had this Ottery court case), because there are differing opinions about what Secure Care should be and how it should look.
We are trying to move away from stigmatization and separation and look at a destigmatizing model in line with international thinking around a non-correctional approach to child offenders.
At present, we look at section 156 (h) to determine those who should be placed in a secure care facility – those at risk to themselves and others because of their behaviour or who are showing criminal tendencies.

Children on the street engaging in petty theft, drug use, acts of violence towards each other, those are children for us who are exhibiting extremely risky behaviour, which we believe requires a maximum supervision situation, where the secure environment is such that they are not able to escape and continue to place themselves and others at risk.   So the more ‘hardened’ child, who has a high risk that they will return to the street, may stay there a few months.  This may only be a short term placement, but the specific programmes available there are necessary to allow for their stabilization.  Some of them we may be able to step them down to a less secure environment once they have stabilized.  And others may remain in a secure environment for longer, but this will depend on the individual child.

Our secure care facilities are not correctional facilities – an important distinction.
4. Consultation and Collaboration.  The recent approach of Central Admissions in the child care sector seems to be not taking the specific limitations of the Centres into account.     “Warehousing” of kids is not desirable.  Distinguishing between different kinds of Centres, and the programmes they offer, is important.  Any comments?  What is the long term plan as far as intake is concerned?  In a way, The Hub is really the ‘new kid on the block’.  Is it not possible to have a consultative, collaborative Discussion Forum for Central Admissions and the CYCC’s, allowing for the building of good relations, so that an appropriate future plan for the sector can be developed together, taking into account the collective wisdom, experience and specific expertise of the various Roleplayers?

Yes, absolutely.

5. Are there any plans to increase PREVENTION PROGRAMMES in areas identified as HOT SPOTS for vulnerable children (from which many CBD street children come) and where there are constantly many children ‘just roaming the streets during school hours?  These are:

· Kalksteenfontein

· Valhalla Park (Homestead PEI only has one social service professional for 140 children)

· Fisantekraal  (Schools apparently “just not functioning at all”)

· Lavender Hill (“70 street children”)

There was also a specific request for general funding of  Preventative Programmes in vulnerable communities.  Otherwise, it is raised, that we are only dealing with symptoms which is only one side of the story.  What is the future plan in this regard?

The talk of ‘more emphasis on PEI’ was before the “wage inflation”.  This agreement to increase wages has left the department desperately under-resourced.  It became necessary to internally reprioritize.  

He stated very clearly that there were no funds available to increase the number of prevention programmes in the WC.

He explained that to achieve prevention at scale is a ‘big thing’.  And that DSD is a small department, with a small budget of R250 mill.   He said we cannot think about ‘prevention’ in terms of DSD alone.  Prevention needs to include all the sectors (Education, Business, Health, Security, etc.) and also everyone together, including parents, ECD’s, etc.  Prevention takes a sustained period of working with the family.    A successful prevention programme needs to be seenand heard, be open to evidence of best practice and collated inputs.  He said “education” is the best ‘prevention’ method available – that’s a different department with a much bigger budget.  So he ended saying he is cautious to approach ‘prevention’.
Once thing that was brought up was that the Department could play te role of looking at the prevention programmes that are in existence, see how effective they are, and promote and build awareness of them in the sector – so that they can be seen and heard about.  Social development is ‘development’ – can you bring the rolplayers round the table to discuss what is working and how to grow it (not necessarily only through funding, but promotion and awareness.)
Robert would welcome any sharing of best practice that is happening and that is working.  His door is open.  Please share with him.
6. Also on the issue of Consultation and Collaboration, some DSD Designated Social Workers actively and proudly ‘reject’ the practicalities of InterSectoral partnerships, communication (info sharing) and collaboration on the basis of ‘confidentiality’ and ‘professional boundaries’.  But certain extremes of this, right down to the lower levels, often works against the best interests of the child. 

Examples of these are:

(a) This same approach is reflected in the regular complaint from CYCC’s that there is usually Non-attendance of DSD Designated Social Workers at MultiDisciplinary Panel Meetings held at CYCC’s to discuss children’s cases.   Children are ‘dumped’ by DSD Social workers and not seen again (perhaps until they uncollaboratively move the child to another centre).   Previous attempts to report this usually come to nothing, and results in huge frustration and weary-ness. 

(b) A child absconds from a CYCC/Court visit back to the street.  Due to the lack of feedback /info sharing with the Fieldworker (CCID?), when the child is met on the street, the Fieldworker does not know which CYCC to return the child to (there is surely a window period where this is appropriate).  Starting the process all over again with a Form 22, seems unnecessarily delaying.  But the Fieldworkers is not deemed worthy of being told this ‘confidential info’. There needs to be more info sharing between professionals for the best interests of the child. 

Do you have any comments on this? 

With intersectoral / multidisciplinary partnerships mentioned/prioritised in the Children’s Act and the White Paper for Social Development, how can this occurrence be address or improved by your Department?
Robert verified that inter sectoral collaboration with roleplayers was necessary and imperative.  He said government was obliged to be transparent.   Lack of information sharing is probably a risk-aversion approach by the Designated Social Workers, but the Forum and other in the sector are welcome to come directly  to him for help with the set-up of collaborative forums with DSD regional offices, as well as requests for specific information regarding specific children that is required for their best interests.  He will do all he can within the legal framework to provide the information that is required.
In response to comments from the floor that  SAPS did not understand their role clearly, he said that they have tried over the last 2 years to network inter-sectorally with regional offices of all structures (such as CoCT, SAPS and Education) and that he would re-check his connections which may have been patchy.  He also said that everyone is trying to get their house in order.   Eg. The Dept of Education is struggling severely with 20 000 too many kids for the number of schools..  
Later, when the point of lack of response from Designated Social Workers was raised again, that there was a general problem with follow through and feedback, Robert outlined that many government departments, including the Department of Social Development, “are in a very bad state”.  He cited the following issues and how they have tried to address them to date:

· High case loads



- They have doubled the number of Social Workers

· Many ‘junior’ Social Workers  in DSD
-  National DSD did a large promotion of the SWK profession, giving many bursaries and offering employment it the Dept thereafter.  This ‘shotgun approach resulted in variable ‘quality’ of social workers.  DSD WC employed all these junior social workers into their regional offices.  The result was that the offices are full of junior social workers who lack experience.  There was no provision made to provide Supervision to these new social workers, resulting in a crisis of supervision.

· High Turnover of Social Workers
- this results in further inefficiency and disruption in the continuum of care to clients and in the process of case management, resulting in frustration and generally poor service delivery.  Major areas effected have been those  of Fostercare (which is much worse) and also Facilities, which are showing a high level of chaos.  Facilities have recently been moved under the Facilities Directorate with Leana Goosen having started there in April.
· Expert Swkers in NGO’s


- The unintended consequence was that these experts were then earning less than the junior Swkers in the Department.  The recent 40% increase in Swk Salaries was an attempt to fix this and mitigate the high turnover of NGO social workers.
· Lack of Dept office space / vehicles / laptops – a general lack of resources caused lack of efficiency within the Department.  This has been the focus of energy over the last 2 years.  Most recently, provisioning of (60 new) vehicles to DSD offices and to NGO’s is aimed at addressed further lack of necessary resources. 

A positive spinoff of the Ottery court case is that it has compelled National Government to look at developing a strategy to solve these problems by establishing appropriate CYCCentres across the provinces.  We are therefore starting with a National and Provicianial ‘distribution plan’ to start provisioning for centres that are needed in the country.  The fact is that it is going to take a lot of money.  And we are very stretched at the moment.  Unless the economy takes an upward swing in the next 5 years, we are going to stay in deep trouble.

A National agreement has recently committed all the provincial departments to ‘above inflation’ wage increases which has left us as a province with a R2 billion deficit for next year.  They are going to try to get money out of National Treasury for that.   But the pressure that that is putting on them, across the board, from schools to hospitals to CYCC’s is enormous. So right now there is very little room to maneuver as far as funds is concerned to establish more secure care facilities, but he is hoping in the next 5 years they would be able to do that, because he knows that we are desperately under-resourced in this area.

There is room to re-prioritise, but the trade-offs are heavy.  Do we stop feeding schemes, creches, old age centres.  Every trade-off is hard to swallow.  Not an easy situation for government to be in. Education is the in the worst situation, with 20 000 children they are unable to place.

Robert said that the situation will not be satisfactory for a while still, but asked roleplayers to ‘please work with us”.

He encouraged rolepayers to email any concerns, suggestions, issues or problems to him directly or to phone his office and asked us to provide everyone with these contact details.    They are: 
Robert.Macdonald@westerncape.gov.za.

021 – 483 3083
7. We know you are reviewing the DSD 24 hour Response Procedure.   It is crazy that an emergency roster cannot /does not exist.    Any news for us on this yet?

The service is a 24 hour service, no matter what you have heard.  He didn’t know how the 10pm idea  got in, but it is not applicable.   Social Workers on duty get paid the stand-by allowance to be available 24 hours, and that is what they need to do.
Robert said roleplayers should contact him if there are any problems with Social Workers who should be providing a 24 hour  After Hours service.  
8. One of the main blockages at present seems to be a shortage of vehicles to transport children “all the way out” to Stellenbosch.   SAPS speaks often about lack of availability of vehicles and it being difficult to get special permission to take vehicles out of their area of operation (eg far from Muizenberg or Parow, etc.)  How can this be addressed InterSectorally or even within DSD where vehicles are also a problem?

This was covered in Question 6 above.
9. Please could you develop / clarify a similar SOP for “Mothers begging with children/babies on the street ”.  

Legally speaking, this is a fundamentally different case from a street child as the child is actually with their mother.  Statutory processes in the Children’s Court is essential.  Ideally, you take the child and the mother in and try to work with them together.  
Janice thanked Robert for his time and for his transparency and openness in the meeting and with the sector.  She warned him that he might be inundated with many enthusiastic emails from our very committed and enthusiastic sector.

Robert thanked the WCSCF for inviting him, that he appreciates it.  He offered to come again in the near future if we want him to, as he finds it valuable to communicate in this way, but in the same time he likes to make sure things are in writing, which is why he creates the cards.  We should let him know when we need more of the cards as well as any recommendations for changes to the cards in content or format.
10 NEXT MEETINGS:  
· 1st October:  Northern Suburbs sub-Forum Meeting
· 14th October:  WCSCF Monthly Meeting
· 20th October:  Kalk Bay / St James / Muizenberg Roleplayers Meeting
· 22nd & 23rd October:  M&E Drop In Centre Training in Swellendam
· 28th October:  WCYDF (Youth Development Forum) Relaunch
· 29th October:  Northern Suburbs Meeting
· 3rd November:  Hardened/ “Zakkie” Meeting 
The meeting was followed by lunch and an opportunity for networking. 

Enquiries:   Janice Sparg (WCSCF Coordinator)    Cell: 072 4500 456
  Email:  wcstreetchild@gmail.com
